FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

Council Room, 412 Student Union
December 11, 2012

Bartels called the meeting to order with the following members present:  Atekwana, Baeza, Barnes, Clarke, Chung, Cornell, Dare, DeSilva, Emerson, Fisher, Grafton, Harris, Holcomb, Jones, Kennison, Lovern, Luttbeg, McBee, Materer, Meek, Miller, Page, Stamper, VanOverbeke, Walker, Wu, Yetter and Young. 
Also present:  Bertholf, D., Bird, L., Bishop, J., Bryans, M., Campbell, C., Fry, P., Hargis, B., Hawkins, C., Lewis, BK., Lewis, D., Miller, B., Simpson, J., Sternberg, R and Van Den Bussche, R.
Absent: Holyoak and Krehbiel. 
HIGHLIGHTS
Remarks and Comments from the President……………..…………………………………………

Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations …………...……………………………...

Reports of Standing Committees …………………………………………………………………..


Academic Standards and Policies ………………………………………………………….


Athletics ……………………………………………………………………………………


Budget ……………………………………………………………………………………...

Campus Facilities, Safety and Security ……………………………………………………


Faculty ……………………………………………………………………………………..

Long-Range Planning and Information Technology ………………………………………

Research ……………………………………………………………………………………


Recommendation: Graduate Student Support Issues (GSSI) Task Force 



Retirement and Fringe Benefits ……………………………………………………………

Rules and Procedures ………………………………………………………………………


Student Affairs and Learning Resources …………………………………………………..

Reports of Liaison Representatives ………………………………………………………………..

Emeriti ……………………………………………………………………………………..


SAC ………………………………………………………………………………………..

GPSGA……………………………………………………………………………………..


Women’s Faculty Council………………………………………………………………….

Bartels called the meeting to order and asked everyone to please sign the roll call. Tricia White is in the midst of another issue that Faculty Council takes care of. She will be at the meeting later on. Bartels asked for approval of the November 13, 2012 minutes. Holcomb moved and Miller seconded. Motion passed. Bartels asked if there were any changes or corrections to the agenda. DeSilva moved and Jones seconded. Motion passed. Bartels announced that there are two Faculty Council members attending the meeting via Skype: Dr. Barnes and Dr. Stamper. 
Remarks and Comments: President Hargis:

Hargis announced that the search for an ombudsman has commenced. The administration has decided to seek a part-time/half-time person for this position. The administration has reviewed numerous models around the country and decided to start with a part-time faculty member. If this is inadequate then the pool will be expanded. The administration has considered a number of options including a lawyer. The ombudsman will be completely independent and report directly to the President’s office. 
The legislative session will begin soon. It does appear that there is more money. Hargis met with the governor the other day and she is very supportive of higher education and our initiative “Complete College America”. This is an effort to produce more college graduates. We are very fortunate to have such an advocate in the governor and the leaders in the legislature. Hargis expects to have a positive session. He hopes it will be as good as last year.
Report of Status of Council Recommendations:
Provost Sternberg gave the status of the following recommendations:

12-11-01-LRPT:
Copyright Usage Warnings:




Pending – Recommendation is under review by administrative areas for 



implementation as appropriate.
12-10-01-ASP:
OSU Academic Reg. 4.2: Courses Offered Through Outreach and 



Correspondence.




Pending – On Nov 8, the deans approved the removal of the 8 credit hour 



restriction on credit hours earned through extension from another 




accredited institution. Dr. Henneberry will seek additional clarification 



from the Registrar’s office on limits for correspondence credit. Action is 



expected by the Council of Deans in December.
12-10-01-Faculty:
Revision of P&P 2-0110: Procedures to Govern Workload 




Assignments of Faculty Members.




Pending – A subcommittee of deans, led by Dean Danilowicz reviewed 



proposed modifications to the 1984 policy. Action by the Council of 



Deans is expected in December. Additionally, colleges are actively 



working on college-level workload policies to be in place by January 1, 



2013.
12-10-02-Faculty:
Proposed new Policy to Govern Overload Pay.



Pending – Discussion continues by the Council of Deans on the draft 



policy, and action is expected in December. There is agreement by the 



deans that the 13 month compensation limitation will be effective January 



1, 2013.
10-10-01-LRPT:
Copyright Usage Information Website.




Pending – Recommendation is under review by the appropriate 




administrative areas.
Provost Sternberg stated that a number of these recommendations will be reviewed at the December Council of Deans meeting in a few days. 

Provost Sternberg reminded all Faculty Council members of the reception immediately following todays meeting. This is a holiday reception that will be across the hall.

President Hargis announced that fall graduation is Saturday. The graduate ceremony is Friday night and there are two ceremonies on Saturday. Returning as speaker is Chief Justice of the Oklahoma Supreme Court Steven Taylor. He is one of the few people awarded the highest alumni award from both OSU and OU.

Bartels asked if there were any other Vice President or administrator comments. 
Faculty Council officers are looking at the school year as suggested by President Hargis and the SGA. Bartels wanted to publically thank Dr. Campbell for studying this issue. The officers hope to have a report to the council in the next month or two.
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:

ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES – Ed Harris – Up Date
Harris stated that the committee has reviewed the Student Evaluation Task Force document and does have a report. However; two other Faculty Council committees have reviewed this report as well. These three committees will combine their findings into one report. It is unanimous among this committee that the evaluation that is currently being used is not working and a new one is needed. Graduate and Undergraduate student input was used in these findings. The categories are: 1. How to improve student participation and 2. How to improve the overall process. There were also questions and concerns regarding teacher portfolios and peer evaluations. All these findings are in the report that will be combined with the other two committees that were also looking at this report.
ATHLECTICS – Robert Cornell – No Report
BUDGET – Rodney Holcomb – No Report
CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY AND SECURITY – Robert Emerson – Up Date
Emerson stated that the committee has been reviewing a number of things. On the facility side of things, they seem to be running pretty smoothly as far as the construction on campus. Monroe Street is open now part time. The meeting that was called by Dr. Bird regarding safety issues on campus was very successful. A lighting assessment and safe walk program (in conjunction with OSU PD) are moving forward. The bicycle issue on campus is still being assessed. The number of complaints of cyclists has diminished through the middle of campus since the bike lanes have been removed. Cyclists still want bike lanes around the outskirts of campus and the committee will keep an eye on this issue. The committee is also reviewing the new travel policy. Some faculty have issues with the distances that are allowed to be traveled by car in a given period of time. The new policy is seen as very limiting. Bartels asked if the committee will have a recommendation in the future. Emerson stated yes. Bartels asked if there was a report on the safety assessment meetings. Emerson stated that the committee will have more information at a later date. Dr. Bird stated that the survey was sent out but she has not received any feedback yet. 
FACULTY – Matt Lovern – Update
Lovern stated that the committee (along with the Academic Standards and Long Range Planning committees) has also been reviewing the Student Evaluation Task Force document. The three committees will combine their findings and hopefully have a report for the council in January. The task force report is online on the Academic Affairs task force page. The other significant issue the committee is working on is the RPT task force final report. The committee has just started reviewing this and will have a report at a later date, hopefully in January as well. Lovern thanked the task force for all their hard work.

Provost Sternberg stated that he had seen a complimentary report on Evaluation of Student Learning. Pam Fry stated that the report is being finalized and should be sent to the Faculty Committee soon. Provost Sternberg asked that the report be added to the Provost’s website when it is completed. Fry stated that she would be available to answer questions from the committee if necessary.
LONG-RANGE PLANNING and INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – Nick Materer – 



Update

Materer stated that the committee is also looking at the Student Evaluation Task Force document. Materer appreciates the work of both committees. Materer would appreciate any input regarding this issue. Teaching evaluations could use a refresh and this will be a positive thing for OSU. 
Copyright is still important.  A recent court case in favor of UCLA for streaming video online was based on the TEACH Act.  In addition to what we have already passed and now being considered by the administration, OSU need one more component dealing with video to have legal protection for streaming video in online course.

Bartels stated that the three committee chairs will meet as soon as possible and hopefully have a recommendation regarding the RPT Task Force and the Student Evaluation Task Force.
RESEARCH – Dan Fisher – Up Date


Recommendation: 12-12-01-Research: Graduate Student Support Issues (GSSI) 
Task Force
Fisher stated that the recommendation is to accept the GSSI task force report that was sent out with the agenda for todays meeting. Also begin the implementation plan as recommended in the report. Forums and discussions were held and it was decided there will be some individual tailoring of the program for different colleges and perhaps academic units. The Research committee reviewed the recommendation and completely agrees with the objectives of the task force which is to raise the graduate student stipends and to move the graduate students from ¼ time assistant ships to ½ time assistant ships. Bartels stated that the Faculty Council recommends to President Hargis the final report of the GSSI special task force as shown in the attachment be accepted and development of the task force implementation plan in the report commence. Since the recommendation comes from a committee no second is required. 
Bartels asked for comments and discussion. Gary Young, Mechanical and Aerospace Engineering, stated that he will vote for the recommendation but the engineering department has the following concerns (that were stated by their graduate advisor mainly because they do not have an implementation plan in place yet): 
1. Doubling up with TAs going from 25% to 50% will increase their graduation times; 2. They feel the quality of the TA support will go down when they have to TA two courses instead of one; 3. Mechanical and Aerospace engineering currently have 170 students, 80% of which the graduate directors try to support. Of these, 100 are masters students which are supported at 25% time. So the department’s big concern is going from 100 students supported to 50 students supported. They feel this would be a major problem. Young stated that the plan is a good one and moving in the right direction, he is just concerned that a one size fits all might not work. Ron Van Den Bussche was very active on the committee and is attending the Faculty Council meeting representing both Dean Tucker and Dr. Van Delinder.  The committee knew the most controversial portion of this would be going to the .25 FTE for graduate students. The committee had to deal with some real financial issues and they were told they needed to be revenue neutral with this program and the committee feels that this program does do that. Van Den Bussche stated that what is not being brought up in the recommendation is that at .5 FTE these students will have unlimited tuition waivers up to the plan of their study. Right now one of the things holding students back (the committee has heard from a number of graduate students) is that the current system for tuition waivers is six, six, three. Many students need to take more than 6 hours per semester and they cannot do that. The new program will allow students to graduate in a more reasonable time for many departments/units. The committee also understands that there are different characteristics of every unit. One of the plans in the implementation is that a program can petition for an exception. The committee has already heard from one program that has made a very valid case. As the implementation plan is developed, the plan will follow an open forum process with lots of discussion because the committee understands that a one size fits all does not work for everyone. The committee felt that they needed to know where they were going before they could spend time with the implementation. Van Den Bussche asked if there were any questions. DeSilva asked if there was a proposed timeline for implementation? Van Den Bussche stated that there is not a timeline yet since the implementation has not been started yet. Van Den Bussche stated that implementation won’t take place until fall of FY 2014. The other part of the implementation that will be difficult is the transition phase from the situation with brand new students coming in and current students who are already in the program. The underlying philosophy is that this is done correctly so no students are hurt in the process. 
Bartels asked for additional questions. Seeing none, the council voted. Motion passed. 

Bartels thanked the graduate college for their work. There was good faculty representation on this task force and Bartels appreciates every ones hard work. 

RETIREMENT and FRINGE BENEFITS – Stephen Clarke – No Report
RULES and PROCEDURES – Kemit Grafton – No Report
STUDENT AFFAIRS and LEARNING RESOURCES – Bob Miller – Update
Miller stated that the committee has been diligently reviewing the Test Option task force report. They have finished their evaluation and met with the Director of Undergraduate Admissions, the Associate Director, Chair of the committee and a number of other people. The committee will have a resolution at the January meeting. It might be simply an acceptance of the report with some questions/highlights the committee wants to point out. The committee is also looking at the retention committee report. This is difficult to evaluate since it’s primarily a flow sheet of tasks. Bartels asked if they received clarification from the chair of that committee. Miller said not yet. 
Report of Liaison Representatives:
Emeriti Association – David Lewis 

 Lewis stated that this is his last meeting as President of the Emeriti Association. He introduced the incoming President, Dennis Bertholf, Emeriti Professor of Mathematics. Lewis also announced that Ambassadors of the Emeriti Association will be greeting and distributing graduation programs at Saturday’s commencement ceremony. He thanked the council for their support and interest in Emeriti concerns. Bartels thanked Dr. Lewis for providing input from the Emeriti association and the council looks forward to working with Dr. Bertholf. 
Staff Advisory Council – Marsha Chapman
Chapman stated that the SAC is gearing up for the staff picnic at Boone Pickens Stadium in May. The SAC also sent a staff service recognition proposal to Joe Weaver for consideration. This proposal would change the way staff awards are distributed.
GPSGA – James Bishop

James Bishop is the Social Chair of the GPSGA. The President and Vice President could not attend. Bishop stated that Research Week will be the third week of February. This will include the research symposium on Wednesday, Thursday and Friday of that week. Those who win awards from the symposium will be awarded the first week of April which will be Graduate Education week. The annual Phoenix awards will also be given during this week. These awards are given to outstanding masters student, doctoral student and faculty member. The Phoenix awards will be given on April 1st. 
Women’s Faculty Council – Barbara Miller
Miller reminded the council about the Women’s Faculty Council research awards. There is still time to get applications completed. These are $500 awards. Information and the application is available on the WFC website. Please make sure the students who apply keep in contact with the faculty advisor regarding letters of recommendation. WFC receives the student application but does not receive the letter of recommendation. Miller reminded the council that they have a speaker for research week which will be on the Thursday of that week. The speaker is Joan Roughgarden, a biologist. The WFC research awards will be given the Friday of Research week. Miller updated the council on the mentoring program. Chris Ormsbee said there are 8 people who will undertake projects with mentors this year. This will allow the WFC to review the program and see if there are any problems and refine it for future years.
Phi Beta Kappa – Bob Miller

Miller updated the council on the Phi Beta Kappa chapter which will be installed in January. Eight representatives of the national organization will be in attendance on campus. As of January 17th, Gamma of Oklahoma will be in existence. The first class of members will be elected in the spring with induction the evening before graduation in May. Miller encouraged faculty members to join and have their students who are elected join the organization. 
Old Business – None
New Business – Reception immediately following the meeting across the hall.
The meeting adjourned at 3:40 p.m. The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is Tuesday, January 15, 2013 in 412 Student Union, Council Room.
Respectfully submitted,

Udaya DeSilva, Secretary
